
 
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

July 6, 2020 – 5:40 p.m. 
 

SPECIAL CALLED MEETING MINUTES                          
PRESENT  
 
 
 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon A. Smith, Betty Boles, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables; City 
Manager Julie Wilkie, Assistant to the City Manager 
Ryan Thomas, City Clerk Steffanie Dorn, and City 
Attorney Tripp Padgett. James Hicks from the Index-
Journal.  
 
Councilors Niki Hutto and Linda Edwards were in 
attendance by telephone. 

                            
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the special meeting to order 

at 5:40 p.m. 
                      
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 Mayor Smith read the following statement, “In accordance 
with SC Code of Laws 5-7-250(d) council may adopt 
emergency ordinances without regard to any reading, 
public hearing, publication requirement or public 
notice.”   
 
City Clerk Steffanie Dorn confirmed a quorum was present. 

                    
CONSIDER 
 
Discussion of 
Mandatory Face 
Masks. 

 

 Under the only New Business, City Manager Julia Wilkie 
discussed a model ordinance from the Municipal 
Association of SC (MASC)she sent Council, along with a 
list of all cities within SC that passed resolutions and 
ordinances mandating the use of face masks. She noted 
that 16% of South Carolina’s population is under some 
form of a mandatory mask, or face covering, mandate as of 
July 2nd.  
 
Mayor Smith noted he had many lengthy conversations 
within the community, but also knew there are 
limitations, and acknowledged that he has a lot of 
questions.  He noted that, after many conversations, 
emails, and text messages, the community is split 50/50. 
The purpose of this meeting is to figure out if Council 
should consider an ordinance, or resolution, requiring 
face masks. 
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Councilor Ronnie Ables is opposed to Council mandating 
people to wear face masks because it is not the City’s 
place to tell them what to do.  People can choose to not 
enter a store, if they have concerns, or use other 
options such as curbside pickup. Mayor Smith agreed in 
principle, but the goal is to protect the most 
vulnerable.  
 
Councilor Betty Boles wanted masks to be mandatory for 
grocery stores and pharmacies. Councilor Matthew Miller 
agreed because everyone does not have the access to order 
online and must go out to shop. Unless they have someone 
else to shop for them, the City does not have any 
programs in place to help. He noted most of the people he 
spoke with in the City are in favor of masks. The mandate 
is temporary, and the medical community already stated 
that masks are needed to protect other people who are at 
risk.  However, he did not think it would be appropriate 
to vote on anything tonight without further discussion on 
a drafted ordinance.  
 
Councilor Ables is against the government infringing upon 
anybody’s rights and telling people what to do. Councilor 
Boles also did not want to infringe upon anyone’s rights 
but is in favor of a mandate for grocery stores and 
pharmacies during this pandemic. 
 
City Manager Wilkie recognized Interim Police Chief TJ 
Chaudoin who provided insight regarding challenges with 
enforcement.  
 
Councilor Hutto recommended a resolution according to 
information from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) 
and the medical community that can alleviate the actual 
enforcement of wearing masks. Councilor Johnathan Bass 
agreed because he had a strong opinion in favor of a 
resolution so that people can have a choice, following 
either civil liberty or personal faith and the Golden 
Rule.  Because this pandemic is a temporary emergency, he 
chose to adhere to the advice of the medical community to 
help find a solution for something, that no one knows how 
to manage, and personally give up his civil liberty for 
60 days, if it doesn’t harm anyone.   
 
Councilor Bass recommended asking staff to compose a 
resolution specifically to ask the entire community and 
businesses to strongly encourage the use of facemasks in 
indoor spaces. Mayor Smith noted that those who are 
against an ordinance are also against a resolution.  
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Councilors Niki Hutto and Boles agreed it would be best 
for a joint City/County resolution, as a united front, 
that would help with enforcement.  Mayor Smith suggested, 
and Councilor Hutto agreed, that Ninety-Six, Ware Shoals, 
Troy, and surrounding towns should be included in this 
decision for it to work. Councilor Bass did not care for 
extra meetings but would like a joint workshop with 
County Council to address this issue right now. Councilor 
Ables stated the City should take care of itself. 
Councilor Miller understood law enforcement is not 
interested in issuing fines for money and, if the 
consensus is for a resolution, he wanted it to be clear. 
Councilor Linda Edwards suggested City and County 
Managers compose rough drafts of an ordinance and 
resolution for both Councils to compare, because people 
cannot be convinced that this virus is dangerous.  
 
Mayor Smith wanted a consensus from City Council on what 
they want to see in an ordinance and/or resolution.  City 
Manager Wilkie noted that she and Assistant to City 
Manager Ryan Thomas have already been working on drafts 
but would like additional direction from Council.  She 
also noted that enforcement will be extremely 
challenging.   
 
Council agreed for City Manager Wilkie to submit drafts 
of proposed ordinances and resolutions for their 
consideration. 
 
 
Mayor Smith then noted this was a not a public hearing 
but, given the nature of the discussion, opened the 
meeting for comments from a few in attendance. 
 
Michael Coleman, owner of Bikes and Boards, asked at what 
point does 50% of the population get to force the other 
50% to wear masks against their will.  He understood 
masks are to be worn to protect the weak, and he will do 
so, but does not want Council to force others to wear 
them.  Mayor Smith noted that wearing them is a major 
inconvenience, but is not opposed it, if they are deemed 
necessary. 
 
Daniel Jackson appreciated a non-binding resolution but 
preferred to avoid the enforcement aspect. 
 
 
Eli Greenwood agreed with previous speakers because 
temporary infringement is still infringement. Taking away 
someone’s ability to control their own body is a 
violation. 
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CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

 There were no additional comments at this time. 

                
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 There were no additional comments at this time. 

           
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Johnathan 

Bass, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the Special Called Meeting at 6:47 
p.m. 

                
______________________ 

       Mayor Brandon A. Smith 
ATTEST: 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer  


